PAGE  
1

Minutes of the Faculty Assembly

April 20, 2010

The Asbury College Faculty Assembly convened at 10:55 on Tuesday, April 20, 2010 in Bennett-Bernard.  The meeting was opened with prayer.

The minutes from the last meeting were approved.

New Business

The following items were recommended to the faculty for approval from April 13, 2010 meeting of the Academic Policies and Curriculum (APCC) Committee: 

ITEM 1: Proposal from the Department of HPER to add a new major requirement:  PED 400 (3) - Liability in Sports/Leisure Services, to both Recreation and Exercise Science. 


The proposal passed.

ITEM 2: Proposal from the Department of HPER to revise HPHE major by adding requirement:  PED 228 (1) – Practicum, 40 hours of practical experience and observation in a selected school setting. 


The proposal was remanded to committee.

ITEM 3: Proposal from the Department of HPER to revise REC major by adding new course:   REC 228 (1) Practicum, 40 hours of practical experience and observation in selected recreation agency settings.

The proposal passed.

ITEM 4: Proposal from the Department of HPER to revise two majors by making PED 400 (3) - Liability in Sports/Leisure Services, as an option not a requirement for both Equine Management and Pre-Physical/Occupational Therapy.

The proposal passed.

ITEM 5: Proposal from the Department of HPER for EQM Credit buy-out.  The degree-seeking student may apply for and be granted academic credit for PE 130 (Beginning Horseback Riding) and/or PE 131 (Intermediate Horseback Riding) waived through this institutional placement procedure by meeting the following requirements: 

1. Take the necessary departmental proficiency examination and receive a score qualifying for institutional placement.   

2. Submit to the Registrar's Office an application for credit Upon successful completion (C- or higher) of EQM 251 (Horse Training) class. 

3. A $20.00 per hour processing fee will be posted to the student’s account when the application is processed.

4. These credits apply to the major/minor but do not count as Physical Education activity credit.

5. EQM 245 (Riding Instructor Certification) may be waived for students who show proof of riding certification offered by CHA (Certified Horsemanship Association,) CCHI (Christian Camp Horsemanship International,) or ARIA (American Riding Instructors Association). 
The proposal passed.

ITEM 6: Proposal “Repeat course policy” from only repeating “D” or “F” to also include C minus.
The question was raised whether earning a C minus is really a problem.  The proposal passed.

ITEM 7: Proposal to change the “Repeat course policy” from repeating a course once to repeating a course twice and the course must be repeated in the same manner as originally enrolled.
The question was raised about the rationale for repeating.  Under this proposal students could take a course a third time and the highest grade would count in their GPA calculation.  The question was raised about whether allowing students to repeat this many times might undermine their attitude or effort the first time.  The proposal passed.
ITEM 8: Proposal from the Departments of HPER and Behavioral Sciences to move the Equine Facilitated Mental Health emphasis which is currently under the Equine Management major within HPER to the Psychology major within Behavioral Sciences.

The proposal passed.

ITEM 9: Proposal from the Department of Behavioral Sciences to change the sociology minor from the current requirement of ‘12 hours from SOC 212 or any SOC 300/400’ to  ‘12 hours from any SOC course 200 level or above.

The proposal passed.
ITEM 10: Proposal from the Department of Behavioral Sciences to change the course title and course description of PSY 342/Multicultural Psychology to PSY 342/Cross-Cultural Psychology.  With specific notation in description that this does not satisfy Cross-Cultural Experience.

The proposal passed.

ITEM 11: Proposal from the Department of Behavioral Sciences to revise the Social Work major to add the following to the list of courses that can be taken to fulfill the Social Work major requirement of (12) hours of approved electives:  SW 385 Spiritual Formation & Social Work, SW 391 Independent Study, SW 393 Seminar, SW 435 Senior Social Work Practicum, and SOC 230 Leading Groups and Organizations.
 

The proposal passed.

ITEM 12: Proposal from the Department of Business to change the credit hours of BM 251/Applications in Business Communication from (3) to (4).  Adding a (1) hour per week lab in the course experience.  As this course now combines writing skills, interview skills, resume building, and computer applications, the lab time is necessary to provide the hours needed for students to learn and practice computer software skills.  This will add (1) hour to the total hour requirement for the BM and ACC majors. 

The proposal passed.

ITEM 13: Proposal from the Department of Business to change the course title of ECN 315/Statistics for Behavioral Science to ECN 325/Statistics for Economics.  ECN 315 carries the same number and title as PSY 315.  Both are introductory statistics courses, but ECN 315 approaches the topic from a perspective that is particularly designed for students interested in economics and business.  No substantive changes are proposed in the course.  However, by renumbering and renaming the course, it will be more easily distinguished from PSY 315.
The proposal passed.
ITEM 14:  Proposal to change the current Chapel policy from: 

5. All students who are required to attend will be registered for chapel (0.25 semester hours each semester).  Grades for chapel attendance will be recorded as follows:

A
0 to 6.0 absences

B
6.1 to 7.0 absences

C
7.1 to 8.0 absences

D
8.1 to 9.9 absences

F
10.0 or more absences

Credits earned for chapel attendance will count toward the 124 hours required for graduation and will be included in the cumulative grade point average.  Any student who earns an “F” will be placed on chapel probation for the following semester. Any student who earns a grade of “F” for two sequential semesters may be suspended from the University for one semester.

5. A student who exceeds 14 chapel absences may be suspended at the end of one semester without a period of probation.

7. Any last-semester senior who does not satisfy the chapel attendance requirement (i.e., earns an “F”) must petition the Academic Petitions Sub-Committee concerning the right to graduate.  Additional requirements (such as papers or reviews) may be placed upon a student in order to meet the chapel attendance requirement prior to graduation. 

To: (the proposed policy below)

5. All students who are required to attend will be registered for chapel (GEN 021) for zero credit hours. Students will receive a P (passing) by attending the appropriate number of chapel services and an N (not passing) if they do not. This will appear on a student’s transcript as a part of their permanent record.

6.  Any student who earns an “N” will be placed on chapel probation for the following semester. Any student who earns a grade of “N” for two semesters may be suspended from the University for one semester.

7.  A student who flagrantly violates the chapel attendance policy (more than 10 unexcused absences) may be suspended without a period of probation.  (“Flagrantly” is defined here not only in terms of total absences but also in failure to respond to requests to address the problem).

The “appropriate number” in item five is determined each semester.  This policy of P / N reflects a return to an earlier policy.  Under this policy a letter grade would not be assigned for attendance, an issue which under the A-F system had raised some concern.  The proposal passed.

ITEM 15: Proposal from the Registrar - instead of an Associate Degree with an emphasis in a minor that we add the Associates Degree of Liberal Arts.  The student would complete the Traditional General Core minus TH 300 and the Cross Cultural Requirement.  This adds two language courses and the leadership requirement back into the Associates track.

The proposal passed.
ITEM 16: Proposal from Department of Graduate and Professional Studies to change the grading scale for graduate programs to:

GRADING SYSTEM

The grades which are assigned to student performance in a particular course are listed below with their respective quality point values. Scholastic standing is defined as the ratio of total quality points to the total semester hour credits attempted, excluding transfer hours and non-graded credit hours (credit in a credit/no-credit course). For each hour of graded credit, quality points are assigned as follows:

Course Grade

Description

Quality Points

A


Excellent

4.00

A-





3.70

B+





3.30

B


Good


3.00

B-





2.70

C+





2.30

C


Average

2.00

C-





1.70

D


Passing


1.00

F


Failure


0.00

The previous grading scale did not include plus or minus grades.  The proposal passed.
ITEM 17: Proposal from the Department of Communication Arts to change the number(s) of credits for COM 435 (3) Internship to COM 435 (1-4) Internship.

The proposal passed.

ITEM 18: Proposal to define a common numbering schema for Independent Studies, Directed Studies and Directed Substitution Courses. 

The proposal passed.

ITEM 19: Proposal to accept the Graduate Education programs and courses most recently updated to meet state requirements. 

The proposal passed.

Other Items for Action

The Committee on Committees Ballot for the 2010-2011 academic year was approved.
Burnie Reynolds was selected for the Faculty Appeals Committee.

The list of graduating seniors was approved contingent on completion of their requirements.

Items of Information
Online course evaluations have begun.  Other options to increase participation are being explored.  The question of how frequently tenured faculty must be evaluated was raised.

Grades will be due on the Tuesday after graduation.

The Engaging Culture Weekend / Highbridge Film Festival will be April 21-24.
Administrative Professional / Staff Appreciation Day will be April 21.
Honors Convocation will take place on April 26.
Baccalaureate will be May 7, 2010 at 7:30 p.m. in Hughes.  Senior reception will follow.

Commencement will be May 8, 2010 at Noon in the Luce Center.

There will be a community-wide luncheon from noon to one on the Monday after commencement.

The meeting was adjourned at 12:15 for selection of committee chairs.

Respectfully Submitted,

Devin Brown

Faculty Secretary
